- Welcome to our fourth remote Roxbury Township Council meeting. On behalf of the Township Council, we hope you are all remaining well and safe.
- As most of you know, New Jersey remains under a stay-at-home order imposed by the governor because the number of confirmed cases of the Covid-19 virus continues to relentlessly increase.
- This unfortunately also remains true for Roxbury. Sadly, I must report that the number of confirmed cases in Roxbury has continued to slowly creep up. As of today, we have 261 confirmed cases and tragically, 12 deaths.
- As we have in our past meetings, please join me in a moment of silence for those who have felt the devastating effects of this terrible pandemic.
- Thank you. Once again, I ask that you keep the patients and staff at Merry Heart in your thoughts and prayers. While personal privacy considerations prevent us from identifying virus victims, the number of deaths is related to the fact that we have a LTC facility in town.
- Our Township Health Department continues to monitor their situation and to
 offer the Township's assistance. A special shout out to our police
 department, which has led an effort to make sure Merry Heart receives the
 personal protection equipment they need.
- While it continues to remain unclear how soon the stay-home order will be lifted, I want to once again commend the citizens of Roxbury for their perseverance and strength in the face of this overwhelming challenge.

- I wish to particularly compliment everyone for following our social distancing rules on our trails, paths, and walkways during the too short span of beautiful weather.
- I must confess, we were worried that the large crowds on our trails, paths, and walkways would force us to limit their use or close them to maintain public safety, which remains our top priority.
- However, we were all pleased at how well people behaved as they walked, biked, and ran. You were for the most part courteous and respectful to each other. We should not have expected less from our residents.
- Police Chief Marc Palanchi, who has steadfastly maintained the need for outdoor passive recreation, reports there have been very few instances where his officers needed to address noncompliance with social distancing. I wish to compliment the chief and his officers for the outstanding job they are doing during this pandemic.
- Once again, Township staff continues to respond to residents' questions and
 to keep our essential services running -- either remotely or by reporting each
 day to their jobs. They are available to answer resident questions by phone
 or by email. Please visit the township's website for a complete staff
 directory.
- That said, I must remind everyone again that now is not the time to relax the social distancing precautions that have helped us to slow the spread of the virus and to flatten the curve. We urge you to please continue to adhere to all the social distancing guidelines.
- As we said at our last meeting, we have reopened the Community Garden, and I am pleased to report that we are reopening our recycling center. The recycling center will be open on Saturday's beginning May 16th. The center

will be open from 8 am until 4 pm to accept items that are not currently accepted curbside. These items include electronics (computers, printers and TVs only), clothing, motor oil, metal items, fluorescent light bulbs and larger pieces of brush. Residents are encouraged continue to utilize curbside collection for grass, leaves, paper and cardboard as well as cans and bottles. In order to maintain social distancing a limited number of cars will be allowed in the center at any one time, so please be patient. Additional staff will be onsite to direct traffic. Everyone accessing the center will be expected to place their materials in the respective container. If you have any questions concerning the operation of the recycling center, please contact the Public Works Department.

- We also held our first remote Planning Board and Zoning Board meetings this past week. This is another example of how we are endeavoring to keep the Township government operating during the pandemic. I want to thank the members of those important Boards all volunteers -- as well as Township staff, for their willingness and flexibility in conducting important Township business remotely.
- Turning to another matter, we recently received some inquiries about an extension of second quarter property taxes. Last week, we announced that we would not extend the grace period for the payment of property taxes because we believe it may have done more harm than good.
- As you may recall, on April 28, Governor Murphy issued an Executive Order that gave municipalities the opportunity to extend the grace period for paying 2nd quarter real estate taxes. To be clear, the order did not extend the deadline to pay property taxes, which was May 1, it merely provided municipalities with the opportunity to extend the grace period for the late

- payment of property taxes, from 10 days after the deadline, which was May 10, to June 1 that is an additional 20 days.
- While we believe the governor's action was well-intentioned, the order was issued so late that it did not provide municipal governing bodies an adequate opportunity to determine if an extension of the grace period was feasible.
- It is important to note that if the grace period were extended, the Township would still need to give the county and school district their share of the property taxes, regardless of whether the taxes were collected or not. As you may be aware, the school district's portion of the tax is the largest part of the property tax collected. In order to make those payments, the Township would either need to utilize a significant portion of its fund balance or borrow the money. The costs of borrowing money would be borne by all taxpayers of Roxbury Township.
- Another important factor was that a majority of Roxbury's real estate taxes are paid by escrow companies that service the mortgages of Township residents. Please keep in mind that escrow companies have already collected the 2nd quarter real estate taxes from homeowners. In other words, granting a 20-day extension provides no benefit to those residents.
- We are, however, sensitive to the financial hardship facing residents because of the COVID-19 quarantine. For that reason, I expect the Council tonight to approve the 2020 Township budget which does not raise taxes, maintaining the tax rate at the 2019 level.
- We believe not raising taxes during this unprecedented time is a more meaningful way to ease the financial burden for the largest number of our homeowners and small businesses in Roxbury.

- Now let me turn to the Township's plans concerning upcoming recreational programs and gatherings.
- Governor Murphy announced May 4 that schools and school-based sports are cancelled for the rest of the academic year. He also extended the stay-at-home quarantine for at least another 30 days. Based on those actions and in the interest of public safety, which remains our primary focus, the Township has decided to cancel our spring 2020 recreation program.
- I confident residents will understand these are very difficult decisions. They
 are based on our desire to protect the public and to stop the spread on the
 virus. We are also acting on recommendations from our public health
 officials, who are basing their recommendations on scientific and medical
 facts.

• Effective until further notice:

- All Township playgrounds, courts and athletic fields, which have been closed, will remain closed. No individuals or teams should be using them in any fashion.
- All Township walking paths and trails will remain open. Please remember to maintain social distancing while using the trails. Without everyone's cooperation we must revisit that decision. For a full list of all of the trails in the Township, please visit www.hikeroxbury.org or www.roxburynj.us/14/Recreation.
- As previously announced, we have cancelled the Memorial Day parade.
- And, we must now announce that our community Beach Blast has been cancelled.
- Also, regrettably, we are not planning to open The Horseshoe Lake Beach on Memorial Day. We have tentatively looked to possibly open the beach

- on June 27, depending on guidelines from the state and as circumstances surrounding the pandemic allow. We will continue to monitor our situation and we will keep the community posted. A reminder, fishing in the lake is allowed.
- The Township's Teen Travel camp has also been canceled because of the scope of the program and our concern for the safety of participants. A decision concerning the Township's other summer camps will be made at a future date.
- A more detail list of delayed openings and closures, including reimbursements, will be sent to participants and posted on the Township's website shortly.
- As we have said in the past, please visit the Township's website for up-todate information about the virus and quarantine.
- Like our other actions, the Council is making these decisions on an incremental basis meaning, we look at everything on a case-by-case basis based on facts, guidance, and the best information available. Public safety is always our chief concern.
- The Township continues to receive inquiries concerning when businesses will be able to reopen. Roxbury Township follows the directives of the Governor and State which is required. We continue to encourage the safe reopening of the business community.
- Since the initial executive orders of the Governor closed the majority of the business community, the following business sectors have been permitted to reopen by the Governor: golf courses; State and county parks; personal care services for relatives and close friends; pet groomers and boarding; and stores that sell religious articles.
- The Roxbury Police Department and Health Department keep abreast of the permitted business openings to ensure the smooth reopening of these business sectors.

- Meanwhile, Roxbury continues to cope with the constraints and restrictions imposed by this pandemic with a tremendous sense of community and a desire to help others, especially the most vulnerable among us.
- In the past week, we have received dozens of reports about acts of kindness and generosity performed by our residents from throughout the Township. People are constantly asking how they can help and what they can do. It has been an inspiration to all of us.
- A good example was a video produced by some extremely talented Roxbury students who belong to the Roxbury Interact Club. They posted it on YouTube. It was an upbeat and positive message filled with hope -- from the young people in our community. I wish to commend and thank those students and the Roxbury Rotary Club for putting the video together. If you get a chance, I recommend you take a look at it.
- Later this week, Township Manager John Shepherd and I will continue our discussions with community groups, including the Chamber of Commerce and our Interfaith Council. We are happy to meet with any group. Please reach out to us.
- One of the most important contributions residents can make continues to be helping our most vulnerable citizens by supporting our Social Services Department.
- Social Services has always been there to help our families in need. They
 continue to do so and they continue to need our help. If you can, Social
 Services could use: kid snacks, raisins, juice grape, cranberry ice tea
 mix, salt bread crumbs, Vienna sausages, baked beans not vegetarian. The
 list is posted on our website.

- As a reminder, Social Services is open on Wednesdays and Fridays from 8 a.m. to 12 p.m.
- Finally, I'd like to close with something that I saw on social media last week. Jean Marie Rosone, who lives in Eyland Woods, said she returned home one day after a long shift at the hospital. She said: "I stopped to get the mail and hooked on the mailbox flag was a bag with a rock painted red. Written on the rock were the words: 'stay strong'.
- She said the timing could not have been better, she stood by the mailbox and wept. Jean Marie added: Whomever preformed this act of kindness I humbly bow with a grateful heart! I will treasure it always!"
- Thank you, Jean Marie, for posting that story and thank you to that kind soul
 who took the time to recognize the amazing contributions being made by our
 health care heroes. Bless you and all of our essential workers for all you do
 to keep us safe.
- On behalf of myself, the Township Council and staff, I urge everyone to remain strong, be safe and God Bless.